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General Breedlove:  The first test this morning is to see 
if the print on my pages are big enough so I don’t have to wear 
these.  [Laughter]. 

 
Thanks, Sandy, for the kind introduction.  It hasn’t been 

all that long since the last wonderful conference that we had. I 
know the Chief is disappointed that he’s not able to be here 
today, but quite frankly, I’m glad he couldn’t be here so I 
could get out of Washington, D.C. for a little bit and get a 
breath of air.  As you know, it is an exciting time inside the 
Beltway these days.  It is, however, truly an honor and a 
privilege to be with this group again, and to be sort of 
preaching to the choir every once in a while, because we don’t 
find too many choirs for our Air Force these days. 

 
I’m sure some of you were able to join us at the last AFA.  

With all the budgetary push inside of the Beltway it seems like 
a long, long time ago that we had to talk. 

 
One thing stuck with me from General Schwartz’s speech and 

that’s where I want to head with my discussion today.  He said 
that America is an air and space nation.  I’d like to talk about 
that and to think about that for a few seconds. 

 
An air and space nation.  Over our history in just about 

any air and space category that is meaningful, the United States 
has been the highest and the best.  Sometimes not the first, but 
certainly the highest and the best.  From Kitty Hawk to Apollo, 
to Billy Mitchell and Hap Arnold, air power is in our very DNA 
in America.  Air power is what has made the United States a 
global power.  It has allowed us to achieve unprecedented 
connectivity, facilitating our nation’s economic rise as well as 
our ability to influence events halfway around the world in a 
matter of hours. 

 
The unique combination of speed and flexibility has made 

air power the key to our strategic agility as a nation, and in 
the future of smaller, less deployed military forces, agility 
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will be the name of the game. 
 
Today I’d like to talk to you a little about the speed and 

flexibility and how that led to the achievement of our military 
and national objective during Odyssey Dawn and Unified Protector 
in Libya.  Throughout the Libya operations we can see strategic, 
operational and tactical examples of air power’s speed and 
flexibility. 

 
From the 50,000 foot view we showed air power’s ability to 

rapidly move between theaters of operation when our nation 
committed to remaining and Iraq and Afghanistan to quell 
violence and rebuild.  The Air Force deployed and then has 
supported our forces there for over a decade.  Remember that we 
have been engaged in these two operations for a decade, but 
truly our Air Force has been at war for 20 years.  When we went 
to Desert Storm we never came home as other forces did to refit 
and refurb.  However, when the simultaneous crisis of the 
Japanese earthquake and pending civilian slaughter in Benghazi 
occurred, air power rapidly moved into action at opposite sides 
of the globe and I think important to note, opposite ends of the 
spectrum of conflict, all at once.  This ability to rapidly move 
from one theater of operations to the next, uninhibited by 
mountains, desert, straits or vast oceans, allows our national 
leaders the strategic flexibility to choose to engage and when 
to disengage from conflict or whatever we’re tied up in.   

 
As NATO and air leaders developed how and when to enforce 

the UN Security Council Resolution 1973, allied air power was 
already airborne, waiting for the decision.  Once the call was 
made it took minutes, minutes for the first bombs to fall on the 
front line of Gadhafi’s tanks entering Benghazi.  The campaign 
continued unabated with B-2 strikes on Libyan airfields and 
cruise missile strikes on integrated air defenses.  Through 
their debates the allied leaders could take comfort in the 
strategic flexibility and speed.  They knew that from the order 
to go, the desired effect would be accomplished at the speed of 
heat.  Remember, it took minutes from them saying hit it to the 
first bombs falling. 

 
They also knew that these forces could be scaled up or 

withdrawn at any point, reacting to the political pressures that 
they faced as we started this conflict.  Libya has shown that in 
some cases it may be possible to use military force to achieve 
important national objectives at significantly lower costs.  
Both in blood and in treasure.  The entire US contribution to 
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the seven-month Libya operation cost only about as much as we 
spend in one week in Afghanistan, and with zero losses of allied 
lives.  While obviously not a template for all future conflicts, 
these operations did show that air power allows America to act 
when large-scale ground forces are unavailable, politically 
infeasible, or where the cost of their use in blood or treasure 
is too high. 

 
Just as the strategic speed and flexibility of air power 

provided a cost-effective foreign policy option to our 
policymakers, the Airmen and their equipment succeeded at the 
operational and tactical level as well. 

 
One of our most important lessons from this conflict was 

that our intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance assets 
were not just enablers, they were the drive of our air plan and 
our air operations.  Unlike previous operations we had neither 
the time nor the on-station assets to begin building detailed 
target lists for strike aircraft.  My good friend Zatar is in 
the audience somewhere.  How long it too you to build target 
lists and to get ready in the war that you orchestrated and 
masterminded.  We did this literally in minutes and hours in 
this conflict. 

 
So we threw a whole range of ISR assets at the problem and 

relied on the ingenuity and flexibility of our Airmen to piece 
them together. 

 
An important facet of this ISR network as our space-based 

national assets.  While these weren’t allocated specifically to 
NATO, they fed into the allied picture and allowed rapid cross-
queuing and target development.  For example, a space-based 
queue was sent to a JSTARS aircraft to track and to confirm 
track.  While the JSTARS was tracking an EP-3 and in a couple of 
cases an RC-135 would work to correlate any signals intelligence 
and help provide more definitive identification.  However, our 
flexibility went beyond the ability to integrate strategic and 
operational level ISR assets on the fly.  Our tactical level ISR 
assets such as the M!-1 drove much of the targeting innovation.  
These RPAs built and intelligence for future strikes, talked 
attack aircraft onto approved targets, and executed low 
collateral damage strikes all alone.  As a fighter pilot it’s 
still mind-boggling for me, although I’ve seen it done, it 
remains an incredible thing to me to think of a US pilot and a 
sensor operator at Creech, Nevada acting as a controller of a 
kill box in Libya.  As a young F-16 pilot when I checked out as 
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an instructor and would train young men and women to be a kill 
box IP or the ability to do what we used to call fast-back, it 
was a lot of hard training and a lot of sorties spent to get it 
right and now we’re doing it from around the world in front of a 
Predator work station. 

 
Tracking targets, organizing allied fighters waiting to 

drop, talking flights onto their aim point and buddy lasing when 
required.  All of this was enabled by the robust GPS 
constellation, secure military satellite communications, and 
timely weather operations that our space warriors provided from 
their home stations, again, a half a world away.  This truly was 
an all-Air Force team effort. 

 
This flexibility was not limited to just US assets.  With 

multiple countries contributing assets it would have been both 
impossible and inefficient to conduct stovepipe operations as we 
have so many times in the past.  So we saw many firsts such as a 
British Army Apache helicopter flying off a British Navy ship 
being buddy lased by a US Predator which was being controlled 
from the continental United States.  Or a US HH-60 rescue 
helicopter stationed on a French or British ship so that they 
could provide combat search and rescue support from dozens of 
miles off-shore rather than from hundreds of miles away on an 
air base in Greece.  Or the fact that every weapon dropped by 
allied fixed wing aircraft was precision-guided to reduce the 
chance of civilian casualties or collateral damage.  Whether we 
used a US Hellfire missile or a British Brimstone missile the 
message to the Libyan army was the same -- cease your aggression 
or risk Hellfire and Brimstone from above.  [Laughter].  Pretty 
straightforward message, delivered exactly how they understand 
it. 

 
The inherent range, speed and flexibility of air power 

paired with the inherent interoperability of our allied and 
coalition air forces made these kinds of operations possible.  
Air forces that train together, as we do with our NATO allies 
and our closest partners, can rapidly come together to conduct 
coalition operations, and Libya is a shining example. 

 
When required, our most capable applies such as the French 

and the United Kingdom can take operational lead. 
 
As Lieutenant General Ralph Jodas, the air component 

commander of Operation Unified Protector said, “The ability for 
Airmen to adjust and be flexible made this whole operation 
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happen.” 
 
I don’t want to leave you with the impression that this 

operation was perfect.  It wasn’t.  Or that we see it as a 
singular model for all future operations.  It isn’t.  Rather, we 
had several key advantages such as the effectiveness of our 
coalition air forces, the proximity of allied air bases, and the 
ability of naval ships and air power to assist in the campaign.  
In the future, we can expect to face more daunting foes in 
theaters with less access to basing.  That is why the US Air 
Force recognizes the Navy as a key partner in future fights and 
why we are committed to the development of a closer air/sea 
integration. 

 
Just as I have laid out some of the power projection 

lessons that we can take from Libya, our future adversaries are 
also going to school on what advantages they see our air power 
bringing to the right.  They have seen two primary ways to blunt 
the power of the air power centric American way of war. 

 
The first, as we have seen in Iraq and Afghanistan, is to 

go to ground and fight a population centric insurgency that 
challenges our advances in space-based ISR, electronic warfare 
and kinetic fire power. 

 
The second is to use advanced technology to challenge our 

access to forward bases or ability to maneuver within the 
theater.  As we look increasingly towards the Asia Pacific, 
along with a continuous presence in CENTCOM, these anti-access 
and area denial strategies contest our ability to operate in the 
global commons.  The global commons -- air, sea, space, and 
cyberspace.  In the past, as in Libya, we have succeeded by 
using temporary ad hoc arrangements between our air and naval 
components.  Lacking a full institutional underpinning, these 
arrangements have not evolved and would atrophy again unless our 
services put their individual and collective endorsements behind 
a strategic partnership.  With AirSea Battle, that is what we 
have done.  Together the Air Force, Navy and Marine Corps are 
developing the AirSea Battle concept in order to create an 
enduring partnership between our nation’s air and sea services 
to defeat these A2AD strategies.   

 
As many of you know, we recently stood up our multi-service 

AirSea Battle office at the Pentagon in order to facilitate 
inter-service coordination and management of the AirSea Battle 
Concept.  This office will continue to look at our three levels 
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of integration.  Institutionally we will structure ourselves to 
normalize collaboration, normalize collaboration.  Every day the 
Navy VCNO and I are challenged on our budgets and how they’re 
aligning to bring forward the things that we are doing.  
Conceptually we are aligning our tactics, techniques and 
procedures.  We already think jointly.  We are the paradigm that 
people look to for joint business, but we will put jointness on 
steroids.  Finally, we’re coordinating the budgeting processes 
for AirSea Battle initiatives between the services to ensure we 
are integrating acquisition strategies, and as I mentioned, we 
grade each other’s paper all the time and we have our papers 
graded from the outside all the time to see if we are staying on 
target. 

 
However, the secret sauce of AirSea Battle is in its 

operational design.  How we bring our three services cross-
domain capabilities together to deter and if necessary defeat an 
A2AD adversary in combat.  We use network integrated attack in 
depth to disrupt, destroy and defeat A2AD systems.  In our 
little office we like to call it NIADD3.   

 
Network, A2AD environments require multiple network systems 

to be effective and the best way to defeat these is by using 
superior US interconnected networks.  Our networks will use our 
command, control and communications capabilities to enable 
cross-domain advantage.  We have to have survivable networks on 
orbit and much closer to the earth when the time comes because 
the enemy knows if he can deny us that capability to network we 
will not succeed. 

 
Integrated.  A2AD strategies seek to explore the 

vulnerabilities of where US forces are poorly integrated.  By 
bringing US Air and Naval forces closer together through shared 
innovation, AirSea Battle will provide the shared offensive and 
defensive capabilities necessary to defeat A2AD.  If any of you 
have been to Nellis lately, you will find that what used to be 
the paradigm of air power, meaning Air Force air power, is now 
truly a joint enterprise and it brings assets from on orbit 
right straight to the ground TACs into the equation, all across 
the services.  We will see more and more joint exercising with 
specific objectives to attack the seams in an A2AD environment. 

 
Finally, attack in depth.  Our networked and integrated air 

and naval forces attack in depth to negate an enemy’s A2AD 
capability.  First, our fifth generation capabilities knock down 
the door and then open the door for the rest of our services and 
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partners services to come in and do our nation’s work.  This 
then restores our air and sea control and allows us to affect 
subsequent actions. 

 
AirSea Battle will enable our military to continue to 

project power in defense of US interests, strengthening our 
alliances and sustained freedom of action across those global 
commons that we discussed.  We stand ready with our Navy and 
Marine Corps partners to move forward on this concept and look 
forward to the fiscal and capability benefits that we expect it 
to provide. 

 
However, just as we are attempting to address the growing 

threat of A2AD adversaries, our budgets are getting tighter.  
Our task would be daunting even in the relatively permissive 
budget environments of past decades, during which we enjoyed a 
greater ability to purchase cutting edge weapon systems and 
capabilities. You can see by the daily headlines coming out of 
Washington the era of increasing budgets is over.  The debt 
reduction plans of both the President and the Congress 
significantly curtail federal spending and the Department of 
Defense will be required to do its part as we reduce our 
deficit.  While we’re unsure of what the final number will be, 
we know that there will be much more than $450 billion of 
defense spending cuts over the next ten years, with the 
possibility of much much more on top of that pending what you 
all are watching as I am. 

 
To meet the Air Force’s share of the $450 billion-plus 

reduction, our budgetary strategy has been to reduce capacity 
while maintaining capability.  Our Air Force, ladies and 
gentlemen, will get smaller.  Our total force air force will get 
smaller.  Assuming that operational requirements decrease as 
planned, this future Air Force will be capable of accomplishing 
many of the mission sets of today but will do so at a 
significant level of risk and with less capacity to respond to 
multiple crises. 

 
Next week we hope to hear the recommendations of the 

congressional Super Committee regarding further deficit 
reduction.  If there are additional cuts to defense either 
through targeted cuts or the sequester trigger, we can foresee 
an Air Force that is unable to repeat the simultaneous global 
operations that the Air Force has been known for and our nation 
relies upon.  
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A proud example of such is this past March which we call 
March Madness by the way, and early April where US Airmen were 
responsible for evacuating 7,500 American citizens in the wake 
of the Japanese earthquake and delivering 60 percent of the 
relief supplies to that country; contributing more than 65 
percent of all coalition sorties in Libya, all the while 
executing full spectrum operations in Iraq and Afghanistan and 
multiple DV movements around the world.  This is what air power 
brings to a nation -- the ability to execute this March Madness, 
simultaneous operations across the globe and the full spectrum 
of conflict.  Your Air Force brings unmatched wide-ranting 
effects with incredible speed and agility.  We give policy-
makers tailored cost effective options.  We deter conflict and 
buttress global stability.  And we bring fire and steel to bear 
where our Commander-in-Chief tells us to do it.  That’s what it 
means, ladies and gentlemen, to be an air and space nation. 

 
As I look to the future I can see the Air Force charting a 

path through an uncertain fiscal and security environment.  
Despite these challenges, I believe our nation will continue to 
rely on the distinctive air, space and cyber capabilities that 
your Air Force provides.  I am confident that American air power 
combined with the complementary capabilities of our joint and 
coalition partners will continue to be decisive, no matter the 
foe we face. 

 
On behalf of General Schwartz and the 690,000 total Air 

Force Airmen of the United States Air Force, I thank each and 
every one of you and AFA for your contributions to our national 
defense.  And until we meet again, I wish you all the very best. 

 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  Thank you, sir.  Let’s get right into the 

questions, if we my. 
 
You’ve indicated the Air Force will get smaller.  The 

concern, of course, is what does that really mean?  And so if 
you may, we have first, of course, our issues with the $450-plus 
billion; and then the challenges that we face if the budget 
committee doesn’t reach resolution.  Two different.  Please 
define for us a little more what smaller means and how you look 
at the whole issue as you sit at the top of the department. 

 
General Breedlove:  Some of you, some of the old fogeys 

sitting in the front, remember -- yeah, that’s you too, Willy.  
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[Laughter].  Remember the late ‘70s when we came on duty.  Some 
of you have heard me tell this story.  I apologize, you’re going 
to hear it again.  But in the late ‘70s when I graduated from 
pilot training and I was destined to go be a fighter pilot, I 
took a trip over to Luke Air Force Base to see what fighters 
looked like and what a fighter base looked like.  As I rode up 
and down the flight line, even now, I remember as a second 
lieutenant looking on that flight line and seeing right through 
the middle of F-4s and F-15s.  Airplanes parked on the ramp with 
no motors in them, or nobody working on them, or trying to get 
them flying.  During that drawdown period we made a decision -- 
we meaning our nation and our nation’s leadership -- made a 
decision that as we fiscally were constrained we would fight to 
hang onto bases, fight to hang onto people, fight to keep flags 
flying, and that was the way we would go forward with our 
nation.  If we had been called on to fight at that time we would 
have been in a world of hurt.  That’s how I defined -- Every 
time I go to Congress I’m asked what does a hollow force look 
like and I start off with this story.  That’s what a hollow 
force looks like to me -- a force that if called on would not be 
ready, is not trained, and would not be ready because it’s not 
equipped to go. 

 
We are now faced with similar decisions.  The budgets are 

going to come down.  It’s going to happen.  We are well north of 
$450 billion.  That is a real cut.  That is not tied to 
sequester.  We have a real cut in front of us and every day now 
we’re trying to fight amongst ourselves and amongst the rest of 
the DoD environment to figure out what is the best way to absorb 
those $450 billion plus cuts.  But one thing that we have all 
decided -- the Joint Chiefs over multiple tanks and our senior 
civilian leadership.  You’ve heard our Secretary of Defense 
speak to this very plainly.  We will not be hollow again.  Our 
nation’s requirement on its military is not changing.  It seems 
to grow as opposed to decrease.  We can’t afford to be hollow 
now.  If we go hollow now and we don’t train our troops or we 
don’t give them the gear that they need and we send them to war, 
then shame on us for what happens.  Shame on us for what 
happens. 

 
So across all the services, to include our Air Force, and 

to include all branches of our forces -- active and reserve -- 
we are going to get smaller.  We are going to shrink this force 
and reduce the capacity of this force so that the force that is 
left behind can fight. 
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I’m not real popular with this, but I do not believe that 
we should go into a fight and not have the upper hand.  We don’t 
want to send Soldiers, Sailors, Marines, Airmen, Coast Guardsmen 
into a fight with an equal standing or lesser capability.  We 
have brought superior technology and fire power to the 
battlefield, and that’s why America has succeeded.  We will 
build a smaller force that still brings superior firepower to 
the battlefield so that our Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen and 
Marines can expect to come away accomplishing the objectives 
that our nation asks of them. 

 
So we are going to get smaller, depending on the sizes of 

the cuts.  We’ll constrict this force, we will downsize in both 
people, we’ll downsize in equipment, and to some degree we will 
downsize in bases in order to get the budget right and have the 
force that remains behind be capable of fighting when called on. 

 
Moderator:  Sir, how about missions?  Do you see any change 

in the missions when you think about getting smaller?  Of course 
that’s one of the first things that you look at. 

 
General Breedlove:  I’ll go back to what I said in 

testimony when I was asked this very same question.  The CBA, 
the Budget Act, which currently asks us to take this $450-plus 
billion out of our budget, we have come to, we think, a series 
of solutions budgetarily that will allow us to not have to make 
mission changes in this first round of cuts.  But what you have 
heard all of the Joint Chiefs say and what you have also heard 
me say, is that if we go to budget sequester, this Super 
Committee fails to achieve its goal and we go to sequester, the 
cuts are so onerous -- few people understand the method of the 
cuts.  That is something that bears explaining. 

 
The method of the cuts are that by design, every line item 

in the budget is cut equally.  So every contract we have is 
broken; every stream of money across every year is broken.  
We’ll be renegotiating contracts, paying stop fees. It’s just an 
onerous process that will take over if this sequester comes.  It 
is more than the money that is taken in the sequester, it is the 
method by which the money is taken from the budget.  Line item 
by line item.  That would cause us great pain. 

 
If we go to sequester we have consistently said that at 

that time we will have to look at the missions that we 
accomplish for our nation and there are some that may have to 
fall off the plate because, again, we have determined that we 
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will not go hollow.  We will shrink this force in capability and 
possibly mission so that what is left behind we can do 
adequately and that we can put forces afield that can expect to 
be able to reach their objective when they get there without 
unnecessary loss of American blood. 

 
Moderator:  Sir, should that catastrophic situation occur, 

the actual implementation of such cuts would occur, I believe, 
in January of 2013.  So with that in mind, share with us please 
the process that will be undertaken by the department and how 
the department will make those kinds of decisions over such a 
short period of time to move forward. 

 
General Breedlove:  I wouldn’t want to comment to what will 

happen if we actually get there politically or how we will go 
forward with trying to address the sequester cuts.  But we are 
military officers and after all, what we do is plan.  If we have 
to take that next round of cuts we’ve already thought a little 
bit about what that would look like.  That’s why we’ve said what 
we are saying now which is we may have to look at mission. 

 
Additionally, we may have to look at how we shrink our 

force such that we have less of what I would call single mission 
entities in our force.  We would have to become a more multi-
mission entity from on-orbit to in the air to on the ground.  
What are those capabilities that allow us to do multiple 
missions as opposed to single exquisite capabilities in any 
single mission.  So we have been thinking about those kinds of 
solutions to future problems. 

 
Moderator:  You’ve talked a lot in the last year or two 

about the bathtub and the issue with the F-35 being a little 
late in deliverables.  So tell us how the budget issues could 
affect the ability to get there without that issue.  Modernizing 
the fleet we have. 

 
General Breedlove:  It’s fairly straightforward that we 

have a few dials that we could dial when we are asked to save 
money, and when we are asked to save money in the short term, 
some of the dials that we can turn are less reactive or 
responsive than others. 

 
For instance, if you close a base, it’s sometimes many 

years until you realize the savings associated with closing a 
base.  So even if you plan for that the savings don’t come in 
the out years.  But the way this budget process is happening, 
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we’re having to find near term dollars.  Near term dollars.  
We’re not able to build a slope that says we’ll save all this 
but we’ll save it in seven or eight years.  We’re given hard 
targets in the near years.  In the near years some of those 
rheostats are the ones that are sometimes most dear to us, and 
that is readiness and modernization.  Those accounts are very 
responsive to changes and can be made to respond in the near 
years.  So those near year dollars and bills are the ones that 
are the hardest for us to take aboard.  We said before, we will 
not go hollow.  Part of going hollow is getting into the 
readiness accounts and training.  We have to keep our Airmen 
prepared to go to battle when they go. 

 
So hear year dollars bring intense pressure on readiness 

and modernization. 
 
Moderator:  No lack of challenges. 
 
I have four or five questions here that sort of move around 

the same subject so I’m going to try to paraphrase them,  They 
really revolve around the cyber threat to our space assets, 
communication with Predators back home, those kinds of issues 
that we’re all familiar with.  Maybe share with us, if you can 
sir, where we’re going in that.  Do we have confidence that we 
can protect our systems from cyber threats? 

 
General Breedlove:  This is a great subject, and it is a 

subject which I think our Secretary of Defense is beginning to 
really focus on, so let me attack this subject first from a 
message that I’ve heard him give which I embrace.  That is as 
our force gets smaller and as our capacity shrinks in all of the 
services, and it will, we need to be better able to give our 
forces afield those tools that help them to fight like cyber 
fighting, and I am encouraged by the messages I hear from our 
Secretary of Defense, because he understands this and embraces 
this.  His thought process is, as we get smaller let’s give our 
folks every tool that they can use to take this fight to the 
enemy.  One of the fights we need to take to the enemy is in the 
cyber world because they are certainly taking it to us right 
now.  So our senior leadership has embraced that this is one of 
the tools we want to put afield and we want to invest in and we 
want our nation to be capable in, and I’m very encouraged by 
that. 

 
On the business of fighting in this domain, of course one 

of the first points of fighting in this domain is defending our 
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own territory.  And I would say for some of you wearing suits in 
this audience, defending your nets sometimes is every bit as 
important as defending ours because the ex-fill of exquisite 
data that our nation has invested so much in developing and our 
enemies steal at almost no cost is a major threat, I would say, 
to our nation.  So we need to work this and embrace this 
together. 

 
Just this past week in the Pentagon we’ve had a series of 

discussions in tanks about how we move forward in the cyber 
field and how our nation makes our nets even more defensible and 
tougher to break through, into even the nets of our supporting 
industries.  So this is a major thrust of what we’re doing now. 

 
I would defer to some of the cyber warriors in the field.  

I think that we are making great strides, but it is absolutely 
clear to me that the enemy clearly understands the value of 
infiltration and ex-fill of what we have developed and paid for 
over the years, and we are still under heavy pressure in that 
sector. 

 
Moderator:  Let me switch gears a little bit and go back to 

Libya.  You made a bunch of comments there.  Are there any 
lessons learned that stick out in your mind in terms of 
interoperability or perhaps other lessons? 

 
General Breedlove:  I mentioned a few of the 

interoperability things in my remarks.  The lessons learned are 
really being put together now so I don’t want to prejudge them, 
but a few of the things that I drew out I think are very 
important.  That is we have in the past been the vast 
preponderance of the air arm of air operations.  I think for the 
first time in Libya we saw an incredible contribution by 
coalition partners as they fought alongside us and pick up some 
of this load. 

 
And let me take a short segue into a concept we call 

building partnership capacity.  One of the things that will come 
under pressure in our budget processes is how much can our 
forces, even our land, sea forces as well as air forces, how 
much can they be out there with our partners helping to develop 
our partners to come alongside us in conflict?  What you saw 
happen in Libya is several nations for the very first time on 
the field with us at a very high technical level of operation, 
and that was because of the building partnership capacity that 
we have done in the Gulf States over the last five to ten years. 
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So now we have partners outside of our traditional NATO 

partners that are on the field with us in the air, delivering 
air capability at a very highly precise and technical nature, 
and that is a direct result of this building partnership 
capacity effort that we’ve had over the past ten years. 

 
One of my fears as we clamp down on our budget is that 

we’ll lose contact with some of these nations that we have been 
working so hard to keep in the fold and to bring to the 
standards that allows them to fight absolutely intermeshed with 
US and NATO forces as we do these very very technical missions. 

 
So I think for me the examples that we saw of coalition 

partners, certainly our NATO allies who have done it before, but 
other coalition partners literally acting at our level of 
capability was a great revelation and my hope and prayer is that 
as we go forward and the budgets come down we don’t lose the 
ability to engage those partners and keep bringing them to our 
level because as they are capable, it calls for less of us to be 
there. 

 
Moderator:  In terms of that partnership capacity, there 

were reports that some of the NATO allies had run out of 
munitions during the Libyan operation.  There were other issues 
that they faced.  They of course have the same, many of them 
have the same, NATO in particular, the same budgetary issues 
that we have.  So our ability then to function together as 
partners, to determine what’s best to do with the limited 
resources we have may require some more highlighted action.  
Perhaps you can comment on how we’re going to get there. 

 
General Breedlove:  This is an area of absolute concern and 

it has been one of my pet peeves, and Lauren Reno and the A8 and 
others have been the focus of some questioning to how we’re 
going to go forward because right now I would tell you that not 
only are our partners running out of some of their key 
munitions, but we do not have the stocks that we need. 

 
We have an industry that can create these weapons that we 

need, but quite frankly, as I talk to Rand and others, we do not 
have an industry that can create these weapons at the speed we 
would need them if we got into a big mess. 

 
Let me just put out an example and I’ll try not to poke 

anybody in the eye, so I’ll genericize this discussion. 
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But we have numerous primes, big houses, that can build 

precision weapons.  Numerous big houses.  And so one would say 
wow, of we get in trouble and we need JDAM, AIM-9X, AMRAAM, you 
name all these weapons that we need, well that’s okay because 
we’ve got all these primes who can do it. 

 
As we have studied this issue, if you look one level below 

the primes, almost all of them neck down to about three subs who 
create very special parts of those intelligent weapons.  And so 
if the hue and cry goes out that we need to create weapons for 
the Navy, weapons for the Army, weapons for the Air Force, and 
some for coalition partners at a great increased rate and we go 
to these seven primes, we feel good for about a minute, and then 
we realize that we’re necked down to three subs who create some 
very critical components to all of that.  What worries me the 
most is that our industrial capacity is not there.  This is our 
own making.  We understand that.  We squeezed these houses to 
cut costs, to cut overhead, to not have excess tooling, to not 
have excess people.  This is how dollars are squeezed out of 
programs.  But what that does is give us programs that cannot 
robustly react to the problems that we see. 

 
So Sandy, I know I turned your question a little bit 

around.  I don’t want to talk about our allies’ stocks.  What I 
really want to talk about is we all rely on our industrial base 
and our industrial base is not ready because we have forced them 
out of the business of being the Rosie the Riveter mobilization 
capability to start crunching these things out.  We have moved 
away from that in our nation and that scares me as much as 
anything about what we learned about precision weapons in Libya. 

 
Moderator:  I don’t want to let the time expire before 

talking about AirSea Battle.  I’ve spoken to a couple of Navy 
folks who call it SeaAir Battle, so obviously there’s a 
diversion -- 

 
General Breedlove:  There must be a naval officer in here 

somewhere.  [Laughter]. 
 
Moderator:  It was a naval officer, former N8.  [Laughter].  

In that -- 
 
General Breedlove:  That was actually a great debate in the 

very beginning and we decided to go alphabetical.  [Laughter]. 
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Moderator:  I’ll tell you who that is later. 
 
The issue then is I’m not sure it’s completely understood 

what’s going to happen here in terms of who does what and what 
actually the operations entail.  And from that, let me ask a 
three-part then.  That’s one.  Second, who’s the Daddy Rabbit 
who’s really got the con on this?  And third, how does the 
industry play?  How can they contribute with ideas, concepts 
that will help this function, and who do they talk to? 

 
General Breedlove:  I will admit right up front that AirSea 

Battle is not the most forthcoming subject out there.  Quite 
frankly, that is by design.  I was one of the original authors 
of AirSea Battle when I was the A3, and Bruce Klingen the N3 in 
the Navy.  One of the first decisions that were made then with 
the former CNO and General Schwartz was that AirSea Battle would 
never be a glossy document to lay on someone’s coffee table to 
read about because what we have determined and done in AirSea 
Battle is going to shape our two services so that we can address 
some very real problems.  We don’t want to advertise to the 
world the directions that we’re taking at the innermost workings 
of that AirSea Battle concept. 

 
So we realize that we’re not out stumping AirSea Battle and 

it is for a purpose.  The document will remain at a classified 
level, and quite frankly, some of the most important parts of 
the document will remain at a very classified level because of 
the work that was done. 

 
Who’s the Daddy Rabbit?  The Daddy Rabbit’s AirSea Battle 

was tasked by the Secretary of Defense to the Secretaries of the 
Navy and the Air Force.  There was not an attempt to exclude the 
Army.  We were tasked to do this as an Air/Sea Team.   The 
Marines were a central part of this because they are part of the 
naval forces. But Air/Sea Battle is actually a, is owned by the 
two Secretaries.  So if you want to know who the Daddy Rabbits 
are, it’s our two Secretaries.  They have been involved all 
along. 

 
They have asked the Chiefs to really sort of run the show 

and build the show and then bring it forward to them, and the 
Chiefs turn to the A3 and the N3 as the architects.  Bruce 
Klingen and I started it for about the first 11 months and then 
Hawk Carlisle and Bruce Klingen carry it forward now. 

 
As a part of our ongoing annual discussions, we call them 
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Navy/Air Force Warfighter talks, we have warfighter talks with 
the Marines, we have them with JSOC, we have them with all sorts 
of entities, but at the Navy/Air Force Warfighter talks, a year 
ago the two Chiefs decided that the best way to make sure that 
we didn’t drop the ball after nearly 16 months of very hard 
work, was to put together this AirSea Battle office to continue 
the momentum, and to sort of keep the underpinnings of what we 
agreed to on the table so that everybody could watch it.  As 
many have heard, the AirSea Battle came out with several hundred 
initiatives.  It sounds like a lot.  They were grouped into 
about seven or eight categories, but what we agreed to is to 
move these initiatives forward in our POMS so that we would be 
two better services together in this business, rather than two 
less better services apart in it.  I think it was prescient to 
what is happening in the budget.  As the budgets come down and 
the Navy and the Air Force get smaller, we cannot afford to have 
redundancies and one of the very first things that Bruce and I 
and our teams did when we sat down, as many of you have heard, 
we read officers from both teams into all of the Black world of 
each of the services so there was nothing not on the table., so 
that we could all understand exactly what our two services were 
doing, look at where we had overlap, look at where we, oh my 
gosh, I thought you were doing that and you’re not, or whoops, 
we thought you were doing this and you’re not.  So we looked at 
places where we could truncate programs and look at places where 
we needed to pick up programs so that we would be better suited 
together as an air and naval aviation team. 

 
It is this AirSea Battle office which is now running and 

running at full speed is the one that keeps us on the right 
track, keeps in front of the top four of the two services how 
we’re doing in our POMs.  We have a little grade sheet of the 
things we agreed we would fund together, and how we’re doing on 
them, and we get asked to present this to the OSD all the time.  
They’re interested in how we’re doing as well. 

 
So the Daddy Rabbit, Sandy, is really this AirSea Battle 

office and it’s the folks that are keeping us driving forward.  
But the owners are the Secretaries. 

 
You will soon begin go hear that our Chiefs have agreed 

that we need to start bringing the Army into this discussion 
because quite frankly, a huge portion of AirSea Battle is how do 
you break what we call effects chains, and one of the effects 
chains we had to break is the tactical ballistic missile effect 
chain.  You can break it at the source, you can break it at 
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command and control, the most expensive and hardest way to do it 
is break it at end game, arrow v. arrow, but the Army is a huge 
part of that end game, so we’re going to bring them into the 
fold and into the discussion so that we can as a joint team 
continue to move this AirSea concept forward of how our two 
services get better together. 

 
Moderator:  Just to finish then, if there are contractors 

in the audience that have ideas that can be helpful, do they go 
directly to that office? 

 
General Breedlove:  I think the place to start is where you 

would normally start.  Our requirements folks.  Our A5 folks, 
the folks out there in Global Strike Command and Air Combat 
Command, in Space command, all of the places where we work 
requirements.  Their people know where they touch AirSea Battle.  
They’re already advocating in their independent headquarters for 
the things we need to contribute to AirSea Battle.  As they 
submitted their POMs to us, we graded their POMs against what we 
needed to do in AirSea Battle.  

 
So I am not advocating for anybody jumping our normal way 

of doing business.  We need to plug into these commanders who 
own the processes and they know what they need to do to bring 
com, to bring ISR, to bring fire and steel, whatever their piece 
of the puzzle is, and they will help move forward. 

 
Moderator:  General Breedlove, thanks so much for a very 

informative presentation today. 
 
General Breedlove:  Thank you. 
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